COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

MOZAMBIQUE

Attacks on education continued in Mozambique in 2022 and 2023, although fewer attacks were identified than during the previous reporting period. Attacks on schools continued, and GCPEA identified incidents of their use for military purposes.

CONTEXT

Although the security situation in northern Mozambique improved during the reporting period, armed conflict continued in Cabo Delgado province between armed groups, state forces, and local militias,¹ and fighting spread to Nampula province.² In 2023, Mozambique legalized local militias to fight armed groups in Cabo Delgado province, according to Human Rights Watch and news reports.³

A non-state armed group reportedly affiliated with Islamic State (IS) and known locally as "AI-Shabab" or AI-Sunna wa Jama'a (ASWJ), continued to conduct attacks in Cabo Delgado province during the reporting period.⁴ In December 2023, after a months-long decline in violence, attacks increased, and 19 soldiers were killed in attacks by the group.⁵ Violence carried out by armed groups displaced approximately 946,000 people in northern Mozambique in 2022.⁶ As the security situation improved in 2023, over 570,000 people displaced by the conflict since 2017 had returned home.⁷ However, more than 109,000 people were newly displaced in 2023 due to ongoing violence.⁸

The humanitarian situation deteriorated in Mozambique during the reporting period as a result of violence, insecurity, and climate shocks.⁹ At the end of 2023, the UN reported that 2.3 million people needed humanitarian assistance in the country's northern provinces, including 1.3 million children.¹⁰ Between January and March 2023, a tropical cyclone and floods impacted eight provinces in Mozambique, displacing over 184,000 people and damaging more than 132,000 houses and over 1,000 schools, according to the UN.¹¹

In 2023, an estimated three million children remained outside the education system.¹² In June 2022, renewed violence forced around 30,000 children to flee Cabo Delgado province, and 11 schools closed, impacting more than 5,740 students, according to Save the Children.¹³ According to the UN, armed groups recruited and used 132 children in 2022.¹⁴

ATTACKS ON SCHOOLS

GCPEA identified at least six attacks on schools during the 2022-2023 reporting period, most of which damaged or destroyed the school. This marks a decrease in attacks compared to previous years; the UN reported that over 220 schools were attacked between 2017 and 2021. Across reporting periods, non-state armed groups carried out the majority of attacks, which included arson, gunfire, and the use of explosive weapons.

GCPEA identified six attacks on schools in 2022.¹⁶ Separately, the UN verified two attacks on schools by non-state armed groups.¹⁷ Since it was not clear whether any of these overlapped with the incidents GCPEA collected, the UN number was not included in the count of attacks on schools in the report, to avoid double counting. Examples of attacks collected by GCPEA included:

- On January 27, 2022, in Nangororo village, Meluco district, Cabo Delgado province, an airstrike allegedly
 destroyed classrooms at a school, as reported by ACLED and local media outlet Zitamar.¹⁸
- On September 6, 2022, members of a non-state armed group allegedly set fire to a primary school and a secondary school in Chipene village, Memba district, Nampula province, disrupting education for at least 78 students, as reported by Human Rights Watch, ACLED, and media outlets.¹⁹ IS-linked group "Al-Shabab" claimed responsibility for the attack.²⁰
- On October 29, 2022, members of a non-state armed group reportedly burned a school in Murrameia village, Namuno district, Cabo Delgado province, as reported by ACLED and international media outlet Deutsche Welle.²¹

GCPEA did not identify any attacks on schools in 2023.

MILITARY USE OF SCHOOLS OR UNIVERSITIES

GCPEA identified at least 12 cases of the military use of schools during the 2022-2023 reporting period, an increase as compared to the previous reporting period when GCPEA did not identify any such incidents.²² In 2022, the UN verified the use of 12 schools; most of the incidents were perpetrated by the Mozambican military, although one school was used by the Southern African Development Community Mission in Mozambique.²³ Four schools were used for over a year by these forces.²⁴

In 2023, GCPEA received reports of the continued military use of previously occupied schools.²⁵ At least one school was vacated that year.²⁶

ENDNOTES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

ENDNOTES

- 1 "Mozambique Legalizes Militia to Fight Insurgency in North," Human Rights Watch news release, April 26, 2023. Zenaida Machado, "Hundreds Flee Attacks in Mozambique's Ruby Mining Region," Human Rights Watch news release, October 21, 2022. Judite Adriano, "Violence Increases in Northern Mozambique," Human Rights Watch news release, March 17, 2022. Amnesty International, *Annual Report Mozambique 2022/2023* (London: Amnesty International, 2023). Charles Mangwiro, "Mozambique Legalizes Local Militias to Help Fight Northern Insurgents," *VOA News*, April 6, 2023. Human Rights Watch, World Report 2024: Events of 2023, (New York: Human Rights Watch, January 2024), Mozambique Chapter.
- 2 Human Rights Watch, World Report 2023 (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Mozambique chapter. Amnesty International, Annual Report Mozambique 2022/2023 (London: Amnesty International, 2023). UN News, "Five years of violence in northern Mozambique has forced nearly a million to flee," October 4, 2022.
- 3 Charles Mangwiro, "Mozambique Legalizes Local Militias to Help Fight Northern Insurgents," VOA News, April 6, 2023. Nirvaly Mooloo, "Mozambique Legalizes Militia to Fight Insurgency in North," Human Rights Watch news release, April 26, 2023. "HRW calls out Mozambique for using a militia to fight insurgents," The East African, April 27, 2023.
- 4 Human Rights Watch, World Report 2023 (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Mozambique chapter. Amnesty International, Annual Report Mozambique 2022/2023 (London: Amnesty International, 2023). Judite Adriano, "Violence Increases in Northern Mozambique," Human Rights Watch news release, March 17, 2022.
- 5 "Cabo Ligado Monthly: December 2023," Cabo Ligado, January 19, 2024.
- 6 UNHCR, "UNHCR Mozambique Cabo Delgado External Update, Internal Displacement Response July 2022," August 28, 2022.
- 7 UNHCR, "Mozambique Operational Update September 2023," September 2023. OCHA, "Mozambique Humanitarian Needs and Response Plan 2024 (December 2023)," December 28, 2023, p. 7.
- 8 UNHCR, "Mozambique Operational Update September 2023," September 2023. OCHA, "Mozambique Humanitarian Needs and Response Plan 2024 (December 2023)," December 28, 2023, p. 7.
- 9 UNHCR, "Mozambique Operational Update September 2023," September 2023.
- 10 OCHA, "Mozambique Humanitarian Needs and Response Plan 2024 (December 2023)," OCHA, December 28, 2023, p. 9. UNICEF, "Mozambique Humanitarian Situation Report No. 10," October 31, 2023. OCHA, "Mozambique: Humanitarian Response Dashboard (September 2023)," November 14, 2023. UNICEF, "Humanitarian Action for Children 2023 Mozambique," December 5, 2022, p. 1. UNICEF, "Humanitarian Action for Children 2023 Mozambique (Revision 1, May 2023)," July 6, 2023, p. 1.
- 11 OCHA, "Mozambique: Tropical Cyclone Freddy, Floods and Cholera Situation Report No. 1," April 5, 2023. International Federation of Red Cross And Red Crescent Societies, Mozambique IFRC network mid-year report, January June 2023 (Geneva: International Federation of Red Cross And Red Crescent Societies, November 2023).
- 12 UNESCO, "Spotlight on basic education completion and foundational learning: Mozambique," 2023, p. 6.
- 13 "Children Flee Renewed Violence in Mozambique," Save the Children press release, July 1, 2022.
- 14 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and armed conflict: Report of the Secretary-General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5, 2023, paras. 270, 276. "Mozambique: Violence Claims Further Lives In Cabo Delgado with Children Abducted by Armed Groups," Save the Children press release, March 31, 2022.
- United Nations, "Mozambique: Violence continues in Cabo Delgado, as agencies respond to growing needs," UN news release, June 11, 2021, https://news.un.org/en/story/2021/06/1093872 (accessed February 28, 2024).
- 16 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf
- 17 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5, 2023, para. 274.
- 18 Zitamar, as cited in ACLED, Event ID MZM2588 (data downloaded July 14, 2022). Zitamar, Mediafax, "Meluco district suffers tenth attack of 2022," Zitamar, January 8, 2022.
- 19 AIM; Zitamar; Carta de Mocambique; ExTrac; Miramar; BBC News; Lusa; Al Nabaa; AFP; O Pais; Agenzia Fides; Xinhua; Noticias; Cabo Ligado; Twitter; Reuters, as cited in ACLED, Event ID MZM2933, (data downloaded December 8, 2022). Joseph Hanlon, "Mozambique: Insurgents Move South Into Nampula Again, Killing 17 Including a Nun," AllAfrica, September 13, 2022. Human Rights Watch, World Report 2023 (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Mozambique chapter.
- 20 AIM; Zitamar; Carta de Mocambique; ExTrac; Miramar; BBC News; Lusa; Al Nabaa; AFP; O Pais; Agenzia Fides; Xinhua; Noticias; Cabo Ligado; Twitter; Reuters, as cited in ACLED, Event ID MZM2933, (data downloaded December 8, 2022). Joseph Hanlon, "Mozambique: Insurgents Move South Into Nampula Again, Killing 17 Including a Nun," AllAfrica, September 13, 2022. "An Italian Comboni nun killed in the attack in a mission in the city of Chipene," Agenzia Fides, September 7, 2022. Human Rights Watch, World Report 2023 (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Mozambique chapter.
- 21 VOA; Twitter; Zitamar; Carta de Mocambique; Club Mozambique, as cited in ACLED, Event ID MZM3098, (data downloaded December 8, 2022). "Cabo Delgado: Group kills village chief and population flees (Cabo Delgado: Grupo mata chefe de aldeia e população foge)," DW, November 1, 2022.
- 22 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), Mozambique chapter.

- 23 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5, 2023, para. 275.
- 24 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5, 2023, para. 275.
- 25 Information received from a UN respondent via email on February 20, 2024.
- 26 Information received from a UN respondent via email on February 20, 2024. Information received from a UN respondent on May 15, 2024.

3